ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
15th October, 2001

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
3.32 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors A.K. Holt, T. Holt, Johnson, B.P. Murphy, Salmon 


and Wordsworth

The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the Minutes respectively indicated. Councillor Hunt (Minute 40), Councillor Warner (Minute 41).

36.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Hincks and Payne.

37.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 17th September, 2001, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

38.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORKPLAN - UPDATE
The Director of Corporate Services submitted an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee which contained details of forthcoming reports to be considered at future meetings, together with reasons for their submission and the persons requested to attend.

Mr. R. Bernstein reported that in relation to (a) the cost breakdowns and comparisons with other local authorities, this information had been presented at the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee on 21st May, 2001, and (b) the invitation to representatives from Railtrack and Tidy Britain Group, Railtrack had been involved in the Environment Day arranged by the Environmental Services Directorate and it was proposed that a report be submitted at the next meeting of the Committee containing details of the event.

RESOLVED:
THAT the updated Environmental Scrutiny workplan be noted.

39.
FUTURE WORKPLAN
The Director of Strategy and Regeneration reported that the current Environmental Scrutiny Committee workplan needed to be widened to include other corporate issues such as (a) the Best Value Reviews, (b) quarterly performance indicators and (c) current activities within Directorates such as those which formed key decisions, all of which could be incorporated within a comprehensive workplan which in turn would produce a 12 month programme.

Reference was made to the need to (i) involve other organisations within the work of the Scrutiny Committee, (ii) consider whether the format of the agenda could be altered which would separate those items which were just for information to enable Members to focus on the more important issues and (iii) look at ways of presenting performance indicators information in line with the agreed City Council's Corporate Planning and Performance Management Model.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the Director of Strategy and Regeneration and Mr. R. Bernstein submit a report at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee containing details of a 12 month programme.




(2) THAT it be noted that the following items would be considered at the next meeting of the Committee:-

· Best Value Review of Property Phase 1.

· Housing Area Service Delivery.

· Performance Indicators.

40.
HOUSING SERVICES - STRATEGY DIVISION - INFORMATION GATHERING IN RELATION TO BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATOR 62
The Director of Housing Services submitted a report containing details of the Best Value Performance Indicator No. 62 and the methods of calculation used. 

Mr. J. Wooderson of the Housing Services Directorate reported that (a) the definition of the words "dealt with" had been vague, however the City Council had since clarified the situation with District Audit in that once a property had been acquired it was considered that it had been dealt with as this was the last stage in the process at which the Council had full control.

Reference was made to (a) the clarification of "dealt with" as although it may appear logical for the City Council, members of the public may feel misinformed, (b) who was monitoring the length of time taken from when property was acquired to when it was demolished, (c) the need to obtain figures on the national average on the length of time taken for a property to be demolished and (d) the need to include within the targets recorded, an explanation indicating that a property which had been dealt with was that which had been acquired but was awaiting demolition.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT a brief report be submitted at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee containing figures on the national average on the length of time taken for a property to be demolished once acquired.



(3) THAT the suggestion that an explanation be included in the targets recorded, that a property which had been dealt with was that which had been acquired and was awaiting demolition be investigated.

41.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF PROPERTY PHASE 1 - IMPLEMENTATION


PROGRESS REPORT

The Director of Development Services submitted a report (a) containing details of the progress made during the first year of implementing the Phase 1 Property Best Value Review, (b) advising Members of the National Property Performance Indicators introduced by the DTLR and (c) concluding that the floor space reduction was on target and that significant progress had been made in establishing the fourth core site, but that in other areas progress had been slower than as set out in the improvement plan which required a reappraisal of resources being applied to the project, the results of which would be reported at a future meeting of this Committee.

Reference was made to (i) concerns expressed that the target occupancy rate for newly refurbished buildings (8 square metres per person) was not being achieved at the new core site, Minerva House, as the initial occupancy levels were approximately 300 staff equating to around 9.5 square metres per person, (ii) whether the City Council were still paying for the maintenance of the former Education Offices at Chapel Street, (iii) the situation with regard to the satellite offices, in respect of which no progress had yet been made, highlighting a need for concerns to be expressed to Directorates or Cabinet, and (iv) the number of items included within Appendix 3 of the report which indicated that action was required which raised concerns as to why progress had not been made.

Mr. R. Wynne of the Development Services Directorate reported that (a) in relation to the occupancy levels at Minerva House it was anticipated that although the initial occupancy levels were approximately 300 it was predicted that on completion of the relocation the figure would be closer to 360; if this was not the case there would be scope for other Directorates to move into the premises, (b) the situation with regard to the occupancy levels at Minerva House would continue to be monitored and (c) in relation to the maintenance costs of the former Education Offices, the building would be vacated in the near future.  However, bids had been received for the purchase of the offices and it was hoped that a report would be submitted to the Lead Member for Development Services in approximately two weeks.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT discussions be held with the Directors of Community and Social Services, Housing Services and Education and Leisure with regard to the concerns expressed that no progress had been made in relation to the satellite offices.



(3) THAT the Directors of Corporate Services and Personnel and Performance be involved in discussions with specific reference to their involvement in establishing One Stop Shops and homeworking.



(4) THAT a report be submitted at the next meeting of the Scrutiny Committee containing details of the responses from the Directorates as outlined above.



(5) THAT in relation to those items detailed in the report which indicated that action was required, a fuller explanation as to why progress had not been made be included in a report at the next meeting at the Scrutiny Committee.

42.
CORPORATE PLANNING AND PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT MODEL
The Chief Executive and the Director of Personnel and Performance submitted a joint report containing details of the newly developed Corporate Planning and Performance Management Model which highlighted (a) the key role Scrutiny Committees had in monitoring the performance and advising Cabinet and Council of areas which required attention/improvement and (b) the links between the Performance Management Model and Best Value.

Reference was made as to how much resources were allocated to developing this Corporate Planning and Performance Management Model.

Ms. P. Lowe indicated that there was a need to gain the confidence of District Audit which would require the submission of a lot of detailed work in the initial stages.

RESOLVED: THAT the revisions to the Corporate Planning and Performance Management Model and the implications for the monitoring reports to be submitted to Scrutiny Committees at future meetings be noted.
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